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The flow of feedback has grown from a trickle to - well not exactly a deluge but maybe a tiny stream. Some by 

email, some by phone call, some via second parties and some face to face. I even had some helpful feedback from a 

non member who had read a copy of "Spit and Polish". Most people seem to agree with the general thrust of my 

suggestions although naturally some have issues with individual items. I guess whenever changes are proposed 

there are always going to be one or two people whom it wont suit. I'm really hoping we can largely reach a 

concensus - these changes, whilst I think they are important, don't need to be rushed. The committee already has 

quite a bit on its plate - more about that later. We're intending to schedule a committee meeting for a Tuesday 

evening to see if the traffic really is any less congested. I guess when I re-read my piece when "spit and Polish" 

came out I felt that I hadn't really made the central thrust of my vision for the club sufficiently clear. That we need 

to make our club more welcoming, more inclusive and easier to join. I have made so many dear friends in this club, 

our members are amazing and I feel so happy to be amongst you all, but it can be hard to "break in". 

 

Of your annual fee of $70 (if you pay for three years) or $80 (if you pay a year at a time) $40 goes to printing and 

posting "Spit and Polish". Distribution via email / the club's web site would not only enable significant savings but 

mean that the whole magazine can be in colour. I understand that not everyone would be happy to give up getting a 

hard copy of the magazine in the mail, at least in the short term. I had thouight that the club could offer a reduced 

subscription rate for those happy to get the magazine by email but our treasurer feels that might be overly complex. 

Since then we have clearly established that the club members want to preserve our club library and make it an 

accessible asset. So as an initial step I am suggesting that we leave the subscription rates where they are but 

encourage members to elect to receive their copy of "Spit and Polish" electronically. It costs $1.15 per copy to mail 

out your copy of Spit and Polish. Each month (except December) we mail out 200 copies at $1.15 each. If half the 

club members agree to receive their copy electronically that's a saving of $115 per month plus a small amount for 

sleeves and maybe a slightly reduced cost at the printer. lf 75% of members agreed that would be $172.50 per 

month which would help to fund what we need to do in the library. 

 

The committee has approved an upgrade of our current kitchen facilities which will include some cupboard space 

for other car clubs that rent our hall - some in the kitchen and some at the back of the main hall. We have also 

approved purchase of a new PA amplifier which hopefully will eliminate the buzz that seems to pervade our 

meetings. Meriden are going to line mark our car park which will hopefully encourage more efficient use of the 

available space. The library committee has prepared an application for a grant to assess the historic significance of 

the books etc in our library. 

 

We are custodians of our cars and need to be mindful that both they and our club need a future. I believe that we 

have started down the path towards grabbing that future and making it ours. 

 

Doug Fulford 
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President’s Report 

Membership fees 
 

A reminder that membership fees for the Veteran Car Club of Australia (NSW) are due at the end of June for 

membership of 2017 -2018. If you have paid for three years in advance your fees will not be due this time. A 

renewal notice will be sent in the June copy of Spit and Polish. 
 

Members may pay $80 for a single year or $270 for three years. You may pay by cash, cheque or electronic 

funds transfer (EFT). If you pay by EFT you must clearly identifz your payment in the description box with 

your name and membership number. When you pay by EFT please email the treasurer with the transaction 

details. His email is geoff.yeomansl@gmail.com   Bank details are as follows: 
 

Account name: Veteran Car Club of Australia (NSW) Inc 

Bank:    Commonwealth   Branch:   Wynyard Sydney NSW 

BSB:    062009     Acc  number:  28023425 

Any unidentified payments will be considered as a donation. 
 

Geoff Yeomans 

Honorary Treasurer 
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Minutes of Monthly  Meeting  of VCCA (NSW) Inc held on Thursday 27th April 2017 

 

ATTENDANCE 

Committee: 6   Members: 11   Family members: 3 

Apologies were received from Dennis Ballard, Bill Betts, Euan Coutts, Don Liddle, Michael Lowe, Neil and Lyn 

Martin, Peter Martin, Norm Mitchell, Phil O'Loan, Neville Preston, and Dorothy and Barry Shinfield, 

 

MEETING OPENED AT 8:20 PM. 

 

PRESIDENT'S OPENING REMARKS 

The president, Doug Fulford, welcomed all members and family members. 

 

MINUTES PREVIOUS MEETING 

Other matters arising: Nil 

 

Moved: Graham Weekes  Seconded: Laurie Garrod 

 

INWARDS CORRESPONDENCE 

Invitations: 

2017 Shannons Melbourne Autumn Classic Auction 8 May 

Classic & Enthusiasts Motor Cycle Club of NSW - 17th Debenham winter tour l7-18 June 

 

Flyer/emails 

Pull up banners 

 

Other Club publications: 

The Edwardian (online)  Vintage Drivers Club (online) 

Veteran Torque    Brass Note (online) 

Bulletin of VCCSA   Motorlife News 

Retronauts (online)   Small Torque 

The Vintage Car    Early Auto 

 

Other: 

Newcastle Branch minutes 

VCCA(Vic) - defibrillator training; death of Rodrick Banks-Smith 

CMC minutes 

Rhonda Guthrie 

Enid Manhaft - change email 

Anne Irish 

Robyn and Bill Betts 

Sidney Muirhed 

 

OUTWARDS CORRESPONDENCE 

Catherine Strutt 

Nathan Smith -2 films sent to National Film and Sound Archives 

Anne Irish - thank you 

Bill Heeney - thank you 

Bob Shipway 

CMC- Eastern Creek entry 

AVCCA - nomination for Lord Montagu Trophy 

 

Moved: Les Johnson    Seconded: Peter Weir 
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Minutes of Monthly Meeting of VCCA (NSW) Inc. 
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TREASURER'S REPORT 
Balances are:   $ 
It has been a quiet month. Payments have been made to the CMC, the cleaner and the printer. Some rent has been 
received. 
 

Moved: Robert Fordham   Seconded: Ian Streatfeild 
 

MAGAZINE 
More articles were requested on behalf of the editor 
 

EVENTS 
Graeme Newman reported on events of last month: MaSH run on 24March and Combined Sydney Newcastle rally 
on 25 March. Reports of both are in Spit and Polish. On 8 April Newcastle held a breakfast run and 16 veteran 
vehicles attended. On Friday is the MaSH Coffee run and on 7 May Northern Sydney Breakfast run to Appletree 
Bay, 12 May MaSH run (contact Greg Roberts for details), 14 May is the visit to Ron Hattersley's home and 21 
May is Newcastle 100th birthday outing for vehicles built in 1917. It is also National Motor Heritage Day. All are 
welcome. Graeme reminded members of the Singleton Rally 16-18 June and the need to book their own 
accommodation. 
 

PERMIT TO MOVE Nothing to report 
 

LIBRARY 
On behalf of the library committee Louise Yeomans thanked members for participating in the survey. It has helped 
in writing the submission for an assessment which is due on 9 May. A list of the contents of the library is slowly 
being completed. 
 

DATING Nothing to report 
 

MEMBERSHIP 
Members voted on the application of Bob Shipway and the President welcomed Bob to the club. 
 

CMC 
A report of the last CMC meeting can be found as a link from the club's website. 
 

HALL 
Robert Fordham reported that the parking at the hall continues to cause problems. Lines will be marked to 
enconrage people to park considerately and a sign will be installed by Meriden The committee has approved funds 
to replace the PA system and to update the kitchen. The kitchen plan includes additional storage for tenants. 
 

WEBSITE Nothing to report 
 

GENERAL BUSINESS 
 

Techie Talk 
In the absence of Barry Shinfield his report was read by the president. 
 

Treasures from Ron's collections 
Ron displayed 12 meat cleavers of various shapes and sizes, and places of manufacture, a selection of human bones 
on a silver tray, several money boxes and some small picfures made by a drip method. A female mould is made and 
then left under a drip of calcium carbonate (the chemical in stalactites and stalagmites) for a long time. The picture 
is taken from the mould. The pictures contained exquisite details of people in pastoral scenes. Ron thinks they are 
French. 
 

The raffle was drawn. 
 

MEETING CLOSED AT 9:10 PM. 
 

Doug Fulford     Louise Yeomans 
President      Secretary 
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Veteran Car Club of Australia (NSW) Inc 

Dear Members, 

 

We are unable to attend the April Meeting. 

 

We would like to comment on the new proposed changes to the Veteran Club's rules. We would be happy to see 

these progressive changes made ,including the Club's Mission Statement, to include use of.. .... ( veterans) 

 

We strongly support the use of our Veteran cars as often as possible. 

 

We have been in the Car movement for 50 years first Vintage then a Veteran also in later years. We need to 

encourage younger members. Most like us could not afford a Veteran but started with a vehicle in our price range. 

 

We consider club historic plates to be a privilege with a 'moral' commitment to use our cars not just for our 

enjoyment but for the public also and to raise funds for charity events when given the opportunity. 

 

We use our Veteran as often as practical and at our local' Berrima' club attend more often in 'Amy' than in our 

Vintage machines. 

 

We attend the Mash Coffee runs at Burradoo and Camden as often as possible in our Veteran. But sometimes we 

attend in our post Veteran cars rather than not attend. We find comments made about treating us in our other 

vehicles as being unwelcome as most offensive. What good does this do to the car movement? 

 

We try to encourage other Veteran members to enjoy their vehicles and the friendships made within these circles. 

Our Mash groups have also encouraged drivers and passengers to wear period clothing on runs, even just a Hat. 

 

We would like to see the Veteran Club members attend more invitation charity events. 

 

We know of other members who after attending Veteran events in their post Veteran vehicles because of club 

members enthusiasm and encouragement have now purchased their own Veteran vehicle. 

 

Please consider how to encourage ..... not negative reactions. 

 

Bill and Robyn Betts 

 

Dear Neville 

 

I would like to respond to friend Euan Coutts' letter in the April issue of Spit and Polish regarding non veteran 

vehicles being welcomed on social outings (coffee runs etc.) 

 

Let me state at the outset, I do not suggest that the VCCA become a 30 year Club or should we invite vintage, 

classic or other vehicles to participate on our Rallies. 

 

However, if we want a strong and inclusive Club we also need a vibrant, friendly and caring social side, able to 

promote ourselves to our local communities, and invite them to become engaged. We should also allow our 

members to navigate modern traffic and considerable distances to join other members (in whatever car they wish to 

drive without being bullied). 

 

I am told that in "the good old days" the Club would have rallies of 50-80 veterans travelling from Bondi, 

Parramatta etc. to all points including Katoomba. However, the thing that is not acknowledged is that a veteran 

could hold its own with the 50's and 60's bad pommy cars that masqueraded as modern cars back then. Traffic now 
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Letter to the Editor 

Letter to the Editor 
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is fast, congested, and aggressive. It is no wonder that our members are not driving their veterans in metropolitan 

areas. 
 

Euan and I are in agreement regarding 1&2 cylinder Rallies. They were a great idea but NSW has not run a 1 or 2 

Rally, I think, for 5 or 6 years (Foster and before that, Wagga Wagga), and the recent Victorian event had only 5 

NSW entrants. The future is not great! Our Annual Rallies are also in decline. If we continue to persevere with our 

old ways and event locations, then the Club seems bent on slow extinction: The facts are: 

 The Blue Mountains Rally was flogged to death until last year to be run in the middle of nowhere, no 

members entered. 

 The Camden August Rally is on death watch after last year attracting only 6 entries 

 The 2 Newcastle traditional events are suffering a steady decline in entries. 
 

On a positive note, last year's Yamba Rally organised by VCCA Qld. was a great success with over 50 entries. It 

proves that if we organise Rallies in different and interesting destinations, members will support them. 
 

Our coffee runs are the only events that are attracting increasing member participation. They are not a lazy way to 

run an event but have proved to be an inventive way for our members to come together and talk about old cars over 

a cuppa. Those of us who are lucky enough to live a few kilometres from the start of our runs should not look down 

our noses when members drive long distances to join us in other than a veteran vehicle. 
 

Maybe to appease the pedants, (sorry) traditionalists, in the Club and preserve the unwritten mantra "drive a veteran 

or come in a modern" the Committee could decree that "for social events, all vehicles produced after 1918 are 

considered modern". 
 

Let's put our energies into improving the number of members participating in our rallies, rather than pulling down 

successful social events. 
 

Greg Roberts 

Thanks to the members for the articles which they have supplied for this edition of YOUR Spit and Polish. Also 
thanks to Graeme for taking on the job of tying out the hand written article from John Fryirs on the Bundanoon 
Weekend. 
 

A couple of letters to the Editor, 1 form Bill and Robyn Betts and the second from Greg Roberts, 
 

4 outings reported on this month, that being the "Back to Bundanoon" form John Fryirs, the Newcastle Branch 
Breakfast Run thanks to Graeme, outing to Fagan Park on Anzac Day from Louise and the MaSH Branch “Northern 
Coffee Run” thanks to Doug and of course a bit of light-hearted humour from Ron. Some of the articles have photos 
attached from different courses other than the author, I would like to thank those people. Also an article on 
magnetos from Bill Heeney. 
 

There is a final page list of cars, that have been dated by our club between 2002 and,20l7 and the Dating Officer 
John Burke, is requesting information on where they are now, so he can update the records. If you have any of this 
knowledge, could you please give it to John Burke, Neil Martin, Ian Streatfeild or Nev Preston. John had reasonable 
success with the previous lists. 
 

Coming events for the next month or so are: Newcastle Branch June Tour - Singleton, the Sydney North Breakfast 
Run. 
 

At the moment I have a small supply of material, but it is always handy to have a little extra just incase things get 
quiet. So if you have something it would be appreciated. Newspaper clippings with pictures are not the best, as the 
equipment that I own is not real good at reproducing this type of material. Some times people wonder why their 
information they have sent me has not appeared, but that can depend on how much space I am trying to fill. 
 

Just remember a short article can be made into a page presentation with a couple of photos as I have stated before. 
 

Remember this is “YOUR MAGAZINE”. 
 

Enjoy your Veteran motoring 

Nev Preston 
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4261 4100  OR  0408 211 844   motorlife1@bigpond.com    www.motorlifemuseum.com  

AUSTRALIAN MOTORLIFE MUSEUM 
(HOME OF THE PAUL BUTLER COLLECTION) 

TUES - SUN 9.30-4.30 

SITUATED AT INTERGAL ENERGY RECREATION PARK 

DARKES RD, KEMBLA GRANGE NSW (SUBURB OF WOLLONGONG) 

GIFT SHOP  COFFEE SHOP  CATERING  (D’SHIRE TEA, BBQ, OTHER) 

TYPEWRITERS    SIGNS    CARS    BICYCLES    TOOLS    MOTORCYCLES    GRAMAPHONES 

To see if our Veteran, Vintage and Classic Vehicle Insurance is right for you, always read the  Product Disclosure Statement from the product issuer, NRMA Insurance 

mailto:motorlife1@bigpond.com
http://www.motorlifemuseum.com


SERVICE DIRECTORY 
(PLEASE ADVISE THE EDITOR IF YOU KNOW OF A BUSINESS OR AN INDIVIDUAL WHO YOU FEEL SHOULD 

ADVERTISE HERE) 

                                                       

 
 

  Leon Maguire 
 

 

 

 

BCA Friction Materials Pty. Limited        
(INCORPORATED IN NSW) A.B.N. 16 108 984 176 

16 SAGGART FIELD ROAD, MINTO 2566 PO BOX 5795, MINTO 2566 

TELEPHONE: (02) 9824 7406   FACSIMILE: (02) 9824 9215 

MOBILE: 0418 465 442  Email: leon@bcafm.com.au   

Wire Wheel Works 
 
A specialist in the renovation of 
Wheels to suit Veteran, Vintage 
& Classic Cars & motorcycles. 
 

Spokes made, hubs re-splined, wheels re-spoked, 
wheels tightened and re-trued 
 
Garry Phillips   Ph/Fax: (02) 4977 3878 
12 Beauty Point Road  Mob: 0418 667 131 
Morisset  NSW  2264          Email: Wirewheelworks@hotmail.com 

SPIT and POLISH 

Manufacture 
and repairs 
to car springs 

McFeeters 
 
 

Motor Museum 
Housing a vast collection of fully restored vehicles ranging from 

1905 Veteran, Vintage, Classic and Custom Built Cars 
 

OPEN 7 DAYS 
9am - 5pm 

Newell Hwy Forbes NSW 2871 
 

Ph/Fax: 6852 3001 Email: mcfeeters@motormuseum.com.au 

LARRIKIN PRODUCTS 
 

FOR ALL YOUR AUTOMOTIVE ELECTICAL 
SUPPLIES 

 

View our catalogue on our web site 
www.larpro.com.au 

 

contact: 

Graeme Metcalfe 
(02) 9838 4233 

Veteran Car Club of Australia (NSW) Inc. 
 

The current prices of Certificates, 
Badges and Plaques. 

 

 Dating Certificate................ $15.00  
 100 Year Badges ............... $30.00  
 Brass Dating Plaques  ........ $80.00  
 Lapel Badges …................. $8.00 
 Cloth Badges …. ................ $5.00 

 

These will all have additional fees added 
for Post and Handling. 

mailto:leon@bcafm.com.au


 
 


